

NADHAL NEWSLETTER

National Association of Department Historians of the American Legion

Volume 49, Issue 1 December 2018

Editor Charemon Dunham

Calendar of Events

August 25, 2019 at 11:30 am — National Historian's Dinner with NADHAL meeting to follow at National Convention at Indianapolis, IN.

September 15, 2019—History books or certification forms must be at National Headquarters.

October 14-15, 2019 at 8:30 am — Judging of History Books and training in Indianapolis, IN.

October 15, 2019 at 10 am —NADHAL meeting at the American Legion Library in Indianapolis, IN.

October 15, 2019 at 6 pm—NADHAL dinner.

From National Historian Fred S. Doten

My fellow Historians,

As the new year is upon us, I would like to extend to all a Happy and Prosperous New Year. May you have success in all your endeavors and, hopefully, make an impact on the Legion organizations in which you are a member.

As a first topic for discussion I would like to address the History Contest conducted at the Fall NEC meeting. I personally believe it went well; however, I know the whole process can be improved. It is one of my goals for the remaining time as National Historian to work with the training group of the Internal Affairs Division to prepare training courses for new Historians serving from the Post through Department levels. I firmly



believe improvement comes with training; and this can only come about if we engage those with the skills necessary to develop training material. I will be calling on some of you to help.

This year we had a total of 46 books submitted for the contest. Of these, only 12 were department level books. This tells me that the majority of Department Historian (including myself) did not take seriously their task of documenting their department's history. This lends itself to the question, "Was a book prepared but just not submitted?" If this is the case, then one must ask why. It is my intent to pursue this over the next few months. There must be an answer; and it is our

responsibility, as part of Team 100, to strive for complete coverage of the events that make our organization great. During its first 100 years The American Legion's preamble was its beacon and guided all as they pursued the well-being of our Veterans and their families. Historians within this great organization recorded these accomplishments for posterity's sake. This year, as we embark on the second 100 years, it is paramount that today's historians be prepared and steadfast in documenting accomplishment every of organization. Our journey for God and Country must never be allowed to drift into the shadows of obscurity. Hope to see you all at the next National Convention.

Fred Doten, National Historian

From NADHAL President Fae Casper



The holidays are upon us! I wish you a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year. I know the celebrations of our 100 the Anniversary will be big happenings this year and I encourage all of you to participate and document as much as you can.

During the Fall meeting a Committee interest sheet was distributed requesting those interested in positions to sign up. I have used those sign ups to make the assignments. Jackie Evonsion has notified me because of personal and other involvement she is resigning as Area 1 Vice President. If someone would like to help in that area, please contact me.

I have appointed 2 Study Groups. One with Tommy Hatton as chair and members Jerome Goolsby and Robert Gilmore. I request the 3 members prepare an information paper prior to the end of March on the practicality or impracticality of this new category. This information will be provided to the National Historian for his report to the NEC.

The second group chaired by NADHAL Historian Charemon Dunham with members Deb Davis and Nellie DeBaker to work on restoring the Book 1 of our NADHAL which is missing. I would also request this be presented to us prior to the National Convention in August.

If either Study Group has any questions, please let me know. Some members may not have signed up to be on a committee, if you wish to become a member, please contact me.

Pictures and input to our NADHAL web site are still needed. Please provide your thoughts, pictures, etc.

A few certificates have been mailed to Department Adjutants for presentation in proper ceremonies for those that were not in attendance at our Tuesday night dinner. My congratulation to those members.

If you have input to make NADHAL better, please let me know. With your help we can take NADHAL in to the next 100 years as a strong organization.

Thank you to the Library Staff for all their support. You too are integral to NADHAL.

Best wishes to all for the next year. Fae Casper, NADHAL President

Honorary NADHAL Life Members

2007 *Delfo Barabani and *Roy Mahoney

2008 Joseph Hovish

2009 *Barbara Stuvengen

2010 *Helen Jacobs

2011 No nominations

2012 No nominations

2013 *Carl Wipperman

2014 JoEllen Gazvoda

2015 Denise Rohan

2016 Brett Reistad

2017 Martha Arling

2018 Lynda Lydick

*Deceased members

Season's Greetings From the following NADHAL members

Paul Bennett, PNH, Missouri; George Boddie, New Hampshire: Nelson Blake, Massachusetts; W. Frazier Brinley, PNH, Connecticut; Fae Casper, PNH, Georgia; Pedro Colon-Avala, Puerto Rico: James Copher, PNH, Minnesota: DeBaker, Wisconsin: Fred Doten, NH, Nevada; Richard Dubay, PNH, Illinois; Charemon Dunham, PNH, South Dakota: James Fratolillo, PNH, Massachusetts; Paul Garrett, Illinois; Robert Gilmore, Arizona: Jerome Missouri: Goolsby. Tommy Hatton, Georgia; Robert Henderson, Illinois; Maryland: Ruth Higgins, Gerald Kaufman, Florida; Johnny Keel, PNH, Louisiana; Harold Landis, Ohio; Rex McBee, Tennessee; Sue Mason, PNH, Florida; Bill Richard, North Carolina; Lynne Rollins, Georgia; George Sheeky, Connecticut; Robin Shingleton, West Virginia; J.R. Stillwell, Illinois; Jerilyn Strande, Arizona; Hortense Toliaferro, Pennsylvania; Daniel Watrous, Ohio; Charles Zelinski, Illinois.

Season's Greetings from the Library Staff

Howard Trace, Linna Agne, Debra Brookhart, and Ruth Rankin.

NADHAL Membership

NADHAL membership is from 1 Jan to 31 Dec. Dues are \$5 per year and can be made out to NADHAL and mailed to Robert "Pete" Woodruff, 31 Gant Quarters Terrace, Marietta, GA 30068. His email address is: sirpeter@bellsouth.net phone: 770-842-9081. You must be or have been a Department Historian to be eligible to join.

Past National Historian Hospitalized

Past National Historian Richard Dubay was hospitalized early November and is currently home. If you would like to send cards to him, his home address is: 922 Huntington ST, MOUNT CLEMENS, MI 48043.

NADHAL Pictures provided by Robert Gilmore of Arizona



Lynda Lydick at the National American Legion Library in Indianapolis, Indiana on October 15, 2018.

Freedom is not Free

NADHAL Pictures provided by Robert Gilmore of Arizona (Continued Below)



Left to right Library staff: Lynda Lydick, Linna Agne, National American Legion Historian Fred Doten, Ruth Rankin, Debra Brookhart at the National American Legion Library in Indianapolis, Indiana on October 16, 2018.



National American Legion Historian Fred Doten addressing the NADHAL meeting at the National American Legion Library in Indianapolis, Indiana on October 16, 2018.



National American Legion Historian Fred Doten in the red cap in the center at the National American Legion Library in Indianapolis, Indiana on October 16, 2018. It is a picture of those Historians attended the NADHAL meeting.

NADHAL Pictures by Charemon Dunham of South Dakota (below)



Past National American Legion Historian Fae Casper of Georgia conducting the Historian training at the National American Legion Library in Indianapolis, Indiana on October 15, 2018.



Department Historians receiving training at the National American Legion Library in Indianapolis, Indiana on October 15, 2018.



Standing at right National American Legion Commander Brett Reistad (in red cap) addressing Historians in Training at the National American Legion Library in Indianapolis, Indiana on October 15, 2018. NADHAL Pictures by Charemon Dunham of South Dakota (Continued)



American Legion National Commander Brett Reistad and American Legion National Historian Fred Doten at the National American Legion Library in Indianapolis, Indiana on October 15, 2018.



Robert Gilmore judging history books at the National American Legion Library in Indianapolis, Indiana on October 15, 2018.



Center with red caps left to right: National American Legion Commander Brett Reistad and National American Legion Historian Fred Doten. On both sides are the new historian who received training. Left of National Commander Brett Reistad is Past National American Legion Historian Fae Casper (trainer) at the National American Legion Library in Indianapolis, Indiana on October 15, 2018.



Left to right: Past National American Legion Historian Frazier Brinley gave a guided tour of the National American Legion Building in Indianapolis, Indiana to include the museum on October 15, 2018 to Department Historians who came in for training.

Passing of PNH Mahoney

Past National Historian for 1984-85 Roy R. Mahoney of Delray Beach, Florida passed away on December 23, 2017 at the age of 86.

Merry Christmas and Happy New Year

National Association of Department Historians of The American Legion

The American Legion, National Headquarters Library 700 N. Pennsylvania Street Indianapolis, IN

ANNUAL MEETING – October 16, 2018

Convened: 10:08 am Adjourned: 12:35 pm

Roll Call (17 present): President PNH Fae Casper; Vice Presidents: (1) Lisa McPhee (excused); (2) PNH Michael Miskell (absent); (3) Robin Shingleton; (4) Rex McBee; (5) Johnny Keel; (6) Nellie DeBaker; (7/Chaplain) James Copher; (8) Raymond Read (absent); (9) Wayne Yee (excused); Treasurer/National Historian Fred Doten; Secretary Deb Davis; Historian PNH Charemon Dunham; Sgt-At-Arms Robert Gilmore (absent); Judge Advocate PNH James Fratolillo; Advisory Committee: Chair Johnny Keel; PNH Michael Miskell (absent); Paul Bennett; Nominating Committee: Chair Rex McBee; Ruth Higgins; PNH James Fratolillo; Website: Chair Rex McBee; Fae Casper; Tommy Hatton; NADHAL Constitution & ByLaws: Chair PNH James Fratolillo; PNH W. Frazier Brinkley; PNH Charemon Dunham; NH Fred Doten; NADHAL Finance Committee: Chair NH Fred Doten; Audit Committee: Chair NH Fred Doten; PNH N. Larry Rozier (absent); Jerilyn Strande; Newsletter Editor PNH Charemon Dunham; Study Group: Chair PNH W. Frazier Brinkley; Jerry Clark (absent); Nellie DeBaker; Lynn Rollins.

Other Members (20) present (sign-up sheet/not noted above): PNH Paul Bennett MO; George Boddie NH; PNH Richard Dubay MI; Paul Garrett IL; Susan Mason FL; J.R. Stillwell IL; Daniel Watrous OH; Harold Landis OH; Jake Greeling AR; Hortense Toliaferro PA; Jackie Evonsion CT; Bill Richard NC; Jerome Goolsby MO; Everett Sheppard CT; Ruth Higgins MD; Robert Woodruff GA; Nelson Blake MA; Fred Lee SD; Pedro Cdon Ayala PR; Bill Richard NC; Gerald Kaviman FL.

Quorum

Guest: National Historian Frederick (Fred) S. Doten made a few welcoming remarks and then thanked everyone for their help.

Minutes of September 10, 2018 and October 10, 2017 were distributed. Motion by PNH Frazier Brinley to change the minutes of Sep 10, 2018 to reflect [IV. New Business, f), 8th line – the word union be changed to association.] 2nd by Susan Mason. Minutes of the Oct 10, 2017 meeting were accepted. Motion by PNH Frazier Brinley and 2nd by Susan Mason.

President Report: Fae Casper reported that the budget was looked at to ensure it met 501c3 status. She checked with the National Judge Advocate and he reported that clubs are under the National Budget as NADHAL is considered a club. The President proceeded by giving a short history of the previous Treasurer keeping money at home. Current Treasurer Fred Doten reported that the monies associated with NADHAL will be a line item under the National Historian in the National Budget. This eliminates responsibility for filing taxes. This will be completed by May of 2019. He further explained that no budget was required other than a "working" budget.

President then went on to correspondence. Virgil Arling send word that he was sad to not being able to come any more for the judging. Wayne Yee emailed that he wanted to remain Area 9 Vice President.

Finance Report: Treasurer Fred Doten stated that the Fall Reviewed Database that Linda had put together was a list of Life Members and Regular Members. He generated a roster that can be tracked over the years for membership. Short term goal was to process money through the National Historian both incoming and expenses using this roster. He will publish an article in the Newsletter in January.

Proposed Budget for 2019

Inticipated Income:		Anticipated Expenses:	
Dues	\$800.00	Plaques	\$300.00
Pins	70.00	Postage	225.00
Donations	90.00	Other Donations	400.00
		Office Supplies	
		Envelopes	10.00
		Paper	<u>25.00</u>
		Total Supplies	35.00

Total Income \$960.00 Total Expenses \$960.00

A motion was made by Hortense Toliaferro to accept the working budget, 2nd by Charemon Dunham.

Committee Reports:

Advisory Committee: No report

Newsletter Committee: No report

Website Committee: PNH Fae Casper reported – still working on making the page reflect the National website.

Nominating Committee: see New Business below

Constitution and By Laws Committee: No report

Vice President Reports:

Area 6 Nellie DeBaker reported she is getting Historian names in her area from 1984 present. She also has Area 8 information. PNH Fae Casper reminded everyone that it is in the C&B that all Historians need to get this information and keep it updated. Ask the State Adjutants for help.

Study Group Committee: Members were appointed at National Convention. No further action taken.

Finance and Audit Committee: No report

Old Business:

Laura Edwards, staff member assigned to Media/Communications has been sending out the Centennial Newsletter updates. The Centennially official opened at the 2018 National Convention and will run until Veterans Day 2019. For those who are not receiving Newsletters go to www.legion.org/newletters and sign up for the ones you want. There are several.

Past National Historians were recognized. Six were in attendance.

Honorary Lifetime Membership was awarded to Lynda Lydick.

Chuck Zelinsky is doing well, still telling jokes. Meds make him ill and his wife is also having medical issues.

New Business:

A new Centennial website is being released. It is a One Stop Shop. The tool Kits are still available and much, much more.

A documentary will be made in Hollywood, using the AL Post in Hollywood. Centennial articles will be in each American Legion Magazine until November 2019. Also looking at doing a Bookazine; starting with the St. Louis Caucus and running till the Indianapolis Convention 2019.

The American Legion is working with the World War One Commission for the "Bells of Peace" to be rung on November 11, 2018.

National Commander Reistad theme this year is TEAM 100.

PNH James Fratolillo as the Judge Advocate reported on a change to the ByLaws. "when President is no longer able to continue......" is changed to "in case of a resignation, death or".

National Historian Fred Doten spoke about a Resolution that proposes to add video as a category for History Books. He recommended to the National Resolution Committee and Internal Affairs Chair to hold until NADHAL had a say. After discussion with association members a motion was made to table the resolution until the Study Group works on it. Approved unanimously.

NADHAL Dinner: At the National Convention meeting Dan Watrous explained there had been a problem with the Sheraton Hotel in the past with increasing prices especially with new management. A possible place for the dinner had been suggested Indianapolis Post 64. The post agreed and since the RSVP's mailing the post changed from meals to buffet. They will provide transportation to and from the hotel all evening. A motion was made by PNH James Fratolillo to give \$50.00 to the bus driver. Approved unanimously.

Nominating Committee Member Ruth Higgins reported on the following slate:

President: PNH Fae Casper

Area 1: Jackie Evonsion CT

Area 2: Hortense Toliaferro PA

Area 3: Ruth Higgins MD Area 4: Rex McBee TN

Area 5: Johnny Keel LA

Area 6: Nellie DeBaker WI

Area 7: Paul Bennett MO

Area 8: Harold Landis

Area 9: Deb Davis CO

Secretary: Deb Davis CO

Treasurer: Robert Woodruff GA

Motion by J.R. Stillwell to accept the results of the voting. Accepted unanimously.

Motion by PNH Frazier Brinley that the President make the announcement of the Appointed Postions at a later time. 2nd by Hortense Toliaferra. Accepted unanimously.

For the Good of NADHAL: Motion made and approved that the ballots from the election be destroyed. With no further to come business before the Annual Meeting of National Association of Department Historians of the American Legion the meeting was adjourned. Deborah Davis, Secretary **NOTE:** The following NADHAL members were given awards at the Dinner, October 16, 2018 Rex C. McBee, TN Lynne S. Rollins, GA Tommy L. Hatton, GA Johnny B. Keel, LA Virgil C Arling, OH N. Larry Rozier, NC Nellie P. DeBaker, WI Daniel T. Watrous, OH James C. Fratolillo, MA W Frazier Brinley, CT Charles J. Zelinsky, IL Robert B. Gilmore Jr., AZ Ruth A. Higgins, MD Deborah A, Davis, CO Charemon Dunham, SD Jacquelin Evonsion, CT Area 1 VP Jackie Evonsion sent her notice of resignation for all NADHAL positions. Study Group 2 is to work on replace of Book 1 of NADHAL that has been missing for several years. This would include time from inception of NADHAL to start of Book 2.

Study Group 1 is to prepare a "working paper" for NADHAL to provide to National Historian to assist in his

Fae Casper, President

reply to Resolutions and Internal Affairs committees prior to April.

2018-2019 NADHAL Officers				
National Historian				
Fred S. Doten	3517 Cottage Meadow Way, Laughlin, NV 89029-0193	702-420-3871	702-298-3492	fdoten@centurylink.net
NADHAL President				
Fae Casper	5091B Steel Loop, Ft. Campbell, KY 42224		931-436-7452	fae0316@comcast.net
Area Vice Presidents				
Area 1 - Vacant				
Area 2 - Hortense Toliaferro	936 East Brown St., Gloucester City, PA 08030		215-327-7384	ladyjky@msn.com
Area 3 - Ruth Higgins	5501 Drummer Dr., Preston, MD 21655-1762	410-673-2048	410-924-4175	ruthhiggins01@comcast.net
Area 4 - Rex C. McBee	60 Erika Drive, Lexington, TN 38351-1377	731-968-3927	731-614-4584	rexmcbee@hotmail.com
Area 5 - Johnny B. Keel	103 Franklin Street, New Llano, LA 71461-9766	337-397-4332	337-718-1008	phkeel2@aol.com
Area 6 - Nellie P. DeBaker	N7197 County Rd H, Luxemburg, WI 54217-9221	920-845-5033		nelliepdebaker@gmail.com
Area 7 - Paul D. Bennett	1012 Royall Blvd, Sedalia, MO 65301-2232	660-827-5024		asa10rrupb@yahoo.com
Area 8 - Harold D. Landis	3809 Curtice, Northwood, OH 43619		419-260-5156	photoman55@two.com
Area 9 - Deborah A. Davis	4546 S. Logan Street, Englewood, CO 80113-5825		720-771-0344	debdavis4546@gmail.com
Secretary				
Deborah A. Davis	4546 S. Logan Street, Englewood, CO 80113-5825		720-771-0344	debdavis4546@gmail.com
Treasurer				
Robert Pete Woodruff	31 Gant Quarters Terrace, Marietta, GA 30068		770-842-9081	Sirpeter@bellsouth.net
Historian				
Charemon Dunham	21903 416th Ave, Iroquois, SD 57353-7731	605-546-2236	605-350-3379	dunhamc1@santel.net
Assistant Historian				
Michael J. Miskell	1303 Saint Ann Street, Scranton, PA 18504-3018	570-343-3724	570-430-2116	miskellmike@yahoo.com
Chaplain				
James E. Copher	3081 Dundee Lane, Mound, MN 55365	952-472-1429	612-396-9731	jecopher@mchsi.com
Assistant Chaplain				
Robin Shingleton	741 Tetrick Road, Shinnston, WV 26431-7002		304-641-6343	rshingleton@students.salemu.edu
Sergeant-At-Arms				
Susan B. Mason	24507 Rolling Oak Rd., Sorrento, FL 32776-9191	352-350-4199	353-350-4199	sue71mason@gmail.com
Judge Advocate				
James Fratolillo	375 Manet Ave, Quincy, MA 02169-3032	617-471-0615	617-792-7176	jdfratt@comcast.net

2018-2019 NADHAL Officers continued				
Advisory Committee				
Chair - Nellie P. DeBaker	N7197 County Rd H, Luxemburg, WI 54217-9223	920-845-5035		nelliepdebaker@gmail.com
Lynne Rollins	9684 Reinhardt Colle Pky, Waleska, GA 30182	770-479-4612	770-548-4299	lynnerollins1@yahoo.com
Richard D. DuBay	922 Huntington Street, Mount Clemens, MI 48043-6410	586-468-9807	586-707-9811	rdubay1@aol.com
Audit Committee				
Chair - Nellie P. DeBaker	N7197 County Rd H, Luxemburg, WI 54217-9221	920-845-5034		nelliepdebaker@gmail.com
J. R. Stillwell	PO Box 451, Champaign, IL 61824-0451		217-898-1362	tinsoldier24@gmail.com
Jerilyn Strande	2125 Running Iron Lane, Cottonwod, AZ 863-26-7303	928-301-9581	928-649-3374	sicily84@cableone.net
Constitution & By-Laws Committee				
Chair - Lynne Rollins	9685 Reinhardt Colle Pky, Waleska, GA 30183	770-479-4613	770-548-4300	lynnerollins1@yahoo.com
Johnny B. Keel	104 Franklin Street, New Llano, LA 71461-9767	337-397-4333	337-718-1009	phkeel2@aol.com
Susan B. Mason	24507 Rolling Oak Rd., Sorrento, FL 32776-9191	352-350-4199	353-350-4199	sue71mason@gmail.com
Finance Committee				
Chair - Robin Shingleton	742 Tetrick Road, Shinnston, WV 26431-7003		304-641-6344	rshingleton@students.salemu.edu
Dan Watrous	47 Maple Dr., Columbus, OH 43228-1110		641-563-0657	milvet@reagan.com
Robert "Pete" Woodruff	32 Gant Quarters Terrace, Marietta, GA 30069		770-842-9082	Sirpeter@bellsouth.net
Newsletter Editor				
Charemon Dunham	21901 416th Ave, Iroquois, SD 57353-7729	605-546-2234	605-350-3377	dunhamc1@santel.net
Nominating Committee				
Chair - Ruth Higgins	5501 Drummer Dr., Preston, MD 21655-1762	410-673-2048	410-924-4175	ruthhiggins01@comcast.net
Nellie P. DeBaker	N7197 County Rd H, Luxemburg, WI 54217-9221	920-845-5036		nelliepdebaker@gmail.com
James Fratolillo	373 Manet Ave, Quincy, MA 02169-3030	617-471-0613	617-792-7174	jdfratt@comcast.net
Study Group 1				
Chair - Charemon Dunham	21902 416th Ave, Iroquois, SD 57353-7730	605-546-2235	605-350-3378	dunhamc1@santel.net
Deborah A. Davis	4546 S. Logan Street, Englewood, CO 80113-5826		720-771-0345	debdavis4546@gmail.com
Nellie P. DeBaker	N7197 County Rd H, Luxemburg, WI 54217-9221	920-845-5034		nelliepdebaker@gmail.com
Study Group 2				
Chair - Tommy L. Hatton	1210 Park Street, Loganville, GA 30052-5501		404-226-0775	tlhatton3470@att.net
Robert B. Gilmore, Jr.	8737 W. Charter Oak Road, Peoria, AZ 85381-8180	623-202-6256	623-594-5873	bob@rbgilmore.com
Jerome Goolsby	PO Box 1514, St. Joseph, MO 64502		413-301-3464	jerome@jeromegoolsby.net
Website Committee				
Chair - Fae Casper	5091B Steel Loop, Ft. Campbell, KY 42224		931-436-7453	fae0316@comcast.net
Nelson Blake	161 Hildreth Street, Apt 1, Lowell, MA 01850		978-328-2747	captblake82@gmail.com
George Boddie	15 Kelly Ct., Goffstown, NH 03045-0600	603-361-3283		
Stephen J. DeFeo	9622 English Oak Pl., Indianapolis, IN 46235-1197	317-897-5529	317-457-3032	stevedefeo@comcast.net

Past National Historians				
Name	Address	Home	Cell	Email
Fae Casper, PNH 2003-2004	5091B Steel Loop, Ft. Campbell, KY, 42223		931-436-7452	fae0316@comcast.net
W. Frazier Brinley, PNH 2004-2005	16 Pepperbush Dr., Clinton, CT, 06413-1153	860-669-0336		fb.pnh05@gmail.com
Johnny B. Keel, PNH 2005-2006	102 Franklin Street, New Llano, LA, 71461-9765	337-397-4331	337-718-1007	phkeel2@aol.com
Michael J. Miskell, PNH 2006-2007	1302 Saint Ann Street, Scranton, PA, 18504-3017	570-343-3723	570-430-2115	miskellmike@yahoo.com
James M. Holmes, PNH 2007-2008	4973 W. 16th St., Indianapolis, IN, 46224-5702	317-248-0207	317-410-1950	jhspeedway@comcast.net
Chuck Zelinsky, PNH 2008-2009	2504 Tragalgar Sq., Champaign, IL, 61821-5333	217-359-3423	217-621-3987	mrchuckz@comcast.net
James T. Higuera, PNH 2009-2010	10402 Mahagony Ct., Rancho Cucamonga, CA, 91737-3021	626-852-0780	626-203-1648	jthiguera@yahoo.com
James Fratolillo, PNH 2010-2011	374 Manet Ave, Quincy, MA, 02169-3031	617-471-0614	617-792-7175	jdfratt@comcast.net
Robert B. Craig, PNH 2011-2012	441 W. Broadview Dr., Lincoln, NE, 68505-2675	402-483-6472		rc41009@windstream.net
N. Larry Rozier, PNH 2012-2013	2911 Medlin Rd., Clayton, NC, 27527-3517		919-616-0869	larryrozier@att.net
Charemon Dunham, PNH 2013-2014	21902 416th Ave, Iroquois, SD, 57353-7730	605-546-2235	605-350-3378	dunhamc1@santel.net
Susan B. Mason, PNH 2014-2015	24507 Rolling Oak Rd., Sorrento, FL, 32776-9191	352-350-4199	353-350-4199	sue71mason@gmail.com
James E. Copher, PNH 2015-2016	3080 Dundee Lane, Mound, MN, 55364	952-472-1428	612-396-9730	jecopher@mchsi.com
Paul D. Bennett, PNH 2016-2017	1011 Royal Blvd, Sedalia, MO, 65301-2231	660-827-5023		asa10rrupb@yahoo.com
Richard D. DuBay, PNH 2017-2018	922 Huntington Street, Mount Clemens, MI, 48043-6410	586-468-9807	586-707-9811	rdubay1@aol.com